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This case concerns the Law Department's contracting of reprographic
services. Union alleged that on a continuing basis, Company was assigning
bargaining unit work to outside contractors.

Prior to 1989, the Law Department accomplished its reprographic needs by
three means: (1) its clerks, secretaries and attorneys made their own
copies; (2) it contracted for copying services; and (3) it sent some amount
of work to the Reprographics Department.

In March 1989, the Law Department and Pandick Technologies, now known as
Pitney Bowes, entered into a contract in which Pitney Bowes was to provide
all labor, equipment, and materials to take care of the Law Department's
duplicating and binding needs. The work was to be performed on Company
premises, or at the contractor's outside facilities in San Francisco.

The Law Department continued to assign some work to Reprographics.
However, a review of the records indicates a reduction in the amount of
work assigned. Records submitted by the Local Investigating Committee
indicated that during 1988, 675 Requisitions for Reprographic Work were
completed for the Law Department. During 1989, that number was reduced to
228. The LIC Report includes copies of Requisitions showing orders for as
few as three copies of a single page for return to Law Department in three
days up to orders for 6,500 copies (65 copies of a 100-page document) to be
returned to Law Department within 5-1/2 hours. The Local Investigating
Report indicated that no employees in the Reprographics Department have
been laid off as a result of the reduction of work assigned from the Law
Department.
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Company contends that this case is not a proper subject for the grievance
procedure as the Law Department is not one in which the Union has any
jurisdiction. The Company notes that the scope of the work covered by the
contract with Pitney Bowes is well beyond that which/the Reprographics
Department has previously produced for the Law Department. What was sent
to Reprographics was a small portion of the Law Department's work and an
even smaller portion of the Reprographics Department's budget. Most of the
work contracted out was never done by the Reprographics Department for the
Law Department. For years, most of the work had been performed by the Law
Department's own clerks, who were not members of the bargaining unit. In
1988, the number of Law Department clerks was significantly reduced. As a
consequence, the Law Department contracted out that work.

Union agrees that it does not represent any employees in the Law
Department, but contends that taking any work which previously was assigned
to the bargaining unit and assigning such work outside the unit was a
proper subject for the grievance procedure. Union contended that assigning
work formerly performed by bargaining unit employees on a permanent basis
was a violation of the settlement of Arbitration Case No. 128 as well as
the language of Section 24.5 of the Clerical Agreement. Even though no
bargaining unit positions in the Reprographics Department have been
eliminated as the result of contracting, the scope of the unit has been
reduced by removing work which was performed by bargaining unit employees,
an issue addressed in the settlement of Arbitration Case No. 128. The term
of the contract is March 1989 through March 1992. Company does not contend
that the contracting is for a limited period of time, such as an emergency
situation or for a specific special function.

Union opines that contracting under these conditions is a violation of
Section 24.5 of the Clerical Agreement.

Notwithstanding and without prejudice to the Company's position regarding
the grievability of this matter and without prejudice to either party's
position relative to violation of the Agreement. this case will be closed
on the basis of the commitment of the Law Department to assign a quantity
of work to the Reprographics Department, at least equal to that assigned to
the Reprographics Department prior to 1989.

This case is considered closed on the basis of the foregoing. Such closure
should be so noted by the Local Investigating Committee. In the event
there is a dispute as to the quantity of work sent by the Law Department to
the Reprographics Department, the Pre-Review Committee shall retain
jurisdiction.
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